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CHAIR COCHRAN: . .(gavel). .
Good morning. The Infrastructure Management
Committee will now come to order on Monday, July 11, 2011. Aloha and
welcome everyone.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Before we begin, everyone please silence or turn off your cell
phones. And let me introduce who is present today. I have Vice-Chair of the
Committee. Michael Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning. Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. Also Councilmember Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And Councilman Donald Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And also Councilman Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, aloha. And excused today is
Council Chair Danny Mateo and also Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla who will
be joining us later. And just to note that any.. .our non-voting Committee
Members are, are not present. And I shall introduce our Administrative Staff.
We have Rowena Dagdag-Andaya. Deputy Director of Public Works.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Morning. Also Lance Nakamura who is Civil Engineer for
Development Services Administration, good morning. And also is Nolly
present in the gallery. Aloha. Nolly. Civil Engineer with Department of Public
Works. And Michael Hopper, our Deputy Corporation Counsel, good morning.
And introducing the fearless hardworking Staff it's Legislative Analyst,
Scott Jensen, and Committee Secretary, Yvette Bouthillier. Good morning.
I shall now. ..well public testimony will be taken shortly in a few moments. So,
anyone who wishes to please sign up at the table on the eighth floor lobby, just
outside of the Chamber gallery here, and the testimony will be limited to the
agenda items presented here today. Pursuant to the rules of the Council each
testifier will be allowed to testify for three minutes with one minute to conclude.
-2-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
July 11,2011

And when testifying please state your name and any organization that you may be
representing here today. So. Members, without objection I will now proceed to
have the Committee accept testimony on today's items.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And. Staff, please call the first testifier.
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair, the first testifier is Walter Enomoto. He will be testifying
on IM Item 23.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Good morning.
. ..BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
MR. ENOMOTO: Aloha and good morning. Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino. and
Committee Members. Again my name is Walter Enomoto. I am President of the
Maui Bicycle Alliance, Maui's only grassroots bicycling advocacy organization
committed to improving conditions for bicycling in Maui County. We promote
bicycling and advocate bicycle use in Maui County for health, recreation, sport,
and transportation purposes.
And we support the proposed ordinance to prohibit mopeds on bike paths in Maui
County as this would help increase the safety and welfare of all non-motorized
users of these facilities. And because many pedestrians have and will use these
bike paths, we are speaking for those who use this type of facility and would also
be negatively impacted by continuing to allow mopeds on these facilities. Now
just as we ban mopeds or, I mean. excuse me, just as we ban motorized vehicles
from beaches this ban would limit these specific types of vehicles from two
County facilities, namely the North Shore bike path and the soon to be completed
first phase of the Kihei bike path.
Hawaii Revised Statutes permits the County to ban mopeds from bike paths in
Section 291C-197 and banning mopeds from using these facilities is also
consistent with bike path regulations from other areas within the State. Both
Kauai County and the City and County of Honolulu also ban mopeds from their
bike path facilities.
Now the reason why we're supporting this measure is because mopeds can easily
reach speeds up to 30 miles an hour, many times faster if they are modified. And
a vehicle moving this fast next to or near or around pedestrians and non.. .and
other non-motorized users is really a collision and injury waiting to happen. This
measure would take prudent action before something like this were to occur.
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We've also submitted to the Department of Public Works information on
generally accepted guidelines that can be used to inform and educate bike path
users so that conflicts and potential injuries are reduced or eliminated. And we
would also ask that this signage be included on bike paths with this information
and placed at the entrances to these facilities so that everybody who utilizes these
facilities can peacefully co-exist.
We do want to go on record and acknowledge and thank
Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla who we worked with starting in late 2009 on
this measure and was...worked with him in the last session as well as current
Chair Cochran for reintroducing this measure in this session. We'd also like to
thank and acknowledge the Traffic Safety Council, which has also approved this
ordinance through their deliberations. Thank you again for your opportunity to
testify and if there are any questions I'll be here in the gallery, but be welcome
to answer any questions if you have them.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Enomoto. Members, any questions or
clarifications needed from the testifier? Oh, no, seeing none, thank you, Walter,
aloha. Thank you for being here.
MR. ENOMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Next testifier?
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair, the next testifier is Philip Lowenthal also testifying on
I M Item No. 23.
MR. LOWENTHAL: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Mr. Lowenthal.
MR. LOWENTHAL: You know, I think, this is the first time I've testified to the
Council. So, good morning, and thank you for the time. I'm Philip Lowenthal.
I' m a longtime resident of Maui. Fm a lawyer and longtime resident of Haiku.
My cardiologist said that I have to exercise as much as possible, five to seven
days a week, or, or bad things will happen or worse or continue to happen. So,
the only kind of exercise I can do now is ride a recumbent tricycle. They're low,
you can't ride them with cars. The only places to do that are the designated
bicycle trails. So, my wife and I go out each morning. We ride between 6:00 and
7:00 in the morning between Paia and Baldwin Park. We wish it was longer, but
we do the laps. And so we're quite familiar with the situation. We've also done
Mokulele and, and the airport many times. It's dangerous to have any kind of
motorized vehicle regardless of the statutory scheme mopeds are motor vehicles,
and they're, they're not pedaling. They're going faster. There are kids out there
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learning to ride their bikes. moms with strollers, people on rollerblades. It is a
bad combination. Someone is going to get hurt.
The, the. the Safety Responsibility Act excludes the mopeds so. so most of them
are uninsured. Someone's going to get hurt and there will be no safety net, social
safety net with insurance or otherwise. I don't want to see it and I don't want it
happen to us or anyone else. A lot of times I see people wearing earphones, you
know, they're listening to their walkman or whatever they have now, iPods. or
something and see, people don't expect to be startled by these motor vehicles.
The drivers of mopeds don't. _there's no license requirements. Who knows
who's driving them under what conditions?
So, I strongly urge you to keep them off the bike trails. I just should say that we
have ridden.. .my wife and I have ridden on bike trails around the country.
Unfortunately, we have to go far to find a. a good bike trail. And so, we go to the
mainland and spend our money there and ride on the bike trails. Nowhere else in
the country do you find any mopeds or any other kind of motorized vehicles on
the bike trails and we certainly shouldn't have it here. We invite guests to come
out to Hawaii. We can't expose them to this kind of danger. So, thank you very
much.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Lowenthal. Members, any need for clarification
from the testifier? Yes. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Thank you. Mr. Lowenthal, for being here.
Since your profession you, you have good ideas on how to define things and what
not. Are we looking. ..are you looking for no motorized vehicles of any kind on
these bike paths? Or should we consider, for instance, motorized wheelchairs?
Then you have always the Segways to, to take a look at it or things like that.
MR. LOWENTHAL: You know, electric motors are different then gas motors. But then
again I've seen and they're very rude in Spreckelsville. I've seen people come
with golf carts on the bike trails, which is very aggravating because they're wide
and a nuisance. Now, you got somebody in an electric wheelchair that wants to
get out and get fresh air, the only safe place they can go are these trails. And so. I
don't have a problem with that and they're not wide and they're very infrequent.
But you want to be careful you don't want to make it broad enough so that the
golf carts can so say, oh, look we qualify under the statute.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And. and that's what I kind of want to, to see how we
can narrow that down because you wouldn't want completely unmotorized, I, I
think, I don't know. I have to check with the rest of the Members and how
everybody thinks but for the most part having had to deal with this for a number

-5-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
July 11,2011

of years that the idea is certainly gas powered vehicles and something with higher
power, for instance, like golf carts.
MR. LOWENTHAL: Right. Or, or you could do it even by the width.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. LOWENTHAL: You know, there, there's a lot of ways you can do it. You can do
it by width, an electric vehicle with no more than, you know, 24-30 inches in
width, and you've taken care of it that way. You know, it's interesting the way
291C-197 that was referred to by Walter is the statute and that contemplates the
County's passing ordinances to keep the mopeds and other vehicles off the bike
paths and automatically makes it a violation of the State Highway Code to bring
'em on. ..once you pass that ordinance you're also going to be invoking the State
law for purposes of enforcement. So, please do it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Lowenthal. Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Phil, thank you for being here. Thank
you for being here. Don't, don't, don't take off yet You know, the, the idea you
covered golf carts and some other issues but the idea of Segways is becoming a
very important thing to look at. They're used a lot in Oahu. If you go down to
Waikiki you got Segways going up and down the sidewalks now. And they do
tours and people can rent 'ern on their own and all that. And I see that being a
real challenge too because even though they may width wise not be very wide.
They just kind of move right along and you step out from the side or you come
across the street and step on to the street they'll just come barreling along. They
don't go very fast but big enough to do some major damage if you're walking or
on a wheelchair, motorized wheelchair, or otherwise. How do we accommodate
that because, see, Segways' not for exercise, right?
MR. LOWENTHAL: Right.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I mean I don't see anybody exercising on a Segway. It's
more for transportation needs yet really it's not the same as a motorized vehicle
like a moped but yet we have that dilemma. So, you know, how would you
address that because from a legal standpoint, I'm throwing that out, somebody
gets hurt, somebody driving a Segway and hit somebody that's walking, stroller.
whatever, I, I think, we're looking for some liability.

-6-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
July 11,2011

MR. LOWENTHAL: Well. I think, I think, thank you, that's a good question. But. I
think, it will be refreshing to see some legislation that just said what it meant,
namely that...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. That's what I'm asking, yes.
MR. LOWENTHAL: And namely that okay, all motorized vehicles are excluded except
electric powered wheelchairs. You know, I think, that would do it.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
MR. LOWENTHAL: Of course, there'll be confusion though, that's why we have our
courts for to figure out what, what you guys mean.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I like keeping you in business but not that way, sir. Sorry,
sorry. . .(laughter). . . Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Lowenthal.
MR. LOWENTHAL: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Victorino. And. Members. I just want to remind
everybody that Section 291C-123 is, is strictly talking about driving or parking
upon.. .4. it's in reference to bicycle or mopeds. So, at this point, we are trying
to address the moped section of this and, and not all the other aspects that we've
been discussing. It's wonderful a discussion. Thank you for that. So, with that
I'd like to. ..Mr. Jensen. do we have any further testimony?
MR„lENSEN: Yes, the next testifier is Mike Moran also testifying on IM Item 23.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Mr. Moran.
MR. MORAN: Good morning. Aloha. Chair Cochran, and Infrastructure Management
Committee Members. Mahalo for the opportunity to submit testimony this
morning. My name is Mike Moran and I'm representing the Kihei Community
Association speaking in favor of this amendment, amendment of the County
Code, to prohibit mopeds in bicycle paths. As you are aware we have no County
bike paths in Kihei at, at, at this time, but in 18 days, but who's counting, we will
have the official opening of the long awaited first segment of the Kihei Greenway.
Yes! Our association has long advocated for a safe corridor for bicyclists across
Kihei removed from the motor vehicle traffic of South Kihei Road and the
Piilani Highway and this bike path gives us the first half mile. This amendment
of the Code prohibiting these motorized vehicles in spite of its State DOT's
definition from this path helps ensure the safety of school kids and us old fat
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riders alike. Many of our members were distressed to learn that seemingly this
will not affect the path mauka of the Mokulele Highway nor the bike lanes along
South Kihei Road and our highway nor any street. But just as this half mile
greenway is the initial positive step in construction so hopefully this amendment
will be an initial step in segregating motor vehicles from people powered ones.
While the KCA charter has us focus on Kihei we are aware and support the
similar effect this amendment will have on all bike paths throughout our County.
Please pass this through your Committee and on to the full Council for legal
enactment to take effect upon the Council's approval. Mahalo.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Moran. Members, any need for.. .Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Moran, for coming. You
mentioned something about bike lanes on South Kihei Road and your concern
about them. Can you kind of clarify that concern?
MR. MORAN: Certainln , it's a, it's certainly a more difficult challenge to how to fix it
because as we know on South Kihei Road there's no. . .much of it has no
sidewalk. So, we have pedestrians, we have the low powered motor vehicles, we
have bicycles, and we have the regular vehicles, cars. In some areas all together
and that's a big challenge. And when there's no other alternative for a bicyclist to
go across Kihei other than the Mokulele Highway, which some of us feel is, is
just not for bicycles particularly at the bridge, bridges. That's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You mean Piilani Highway, I'm sorry?
MR. MORAN: Piilani Highway, yes. sir. So, pretty much it's South Kihei Road or you
don't ride and we see the challenges. We have people riding bicycles on the
sidewalks, which is illegal but they're like well that's the only safe place I have.
So. the long-term solution is the Kihei Greenway.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Any further questions? Okay, seeing
none -MR. MORAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --Members. And thank you. Mr. Moran.
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair, the next testifier is David DeLeon testifying on
TM Item 23.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you.
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MR. DELEON: Good morning and aloha.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning.
MR. DELEON: Fm Dave DeLeon representing the Maui Nutrition and Physical Fitness
Coalition in support of the proposed bill to ban mopeds on bike paths in Maui
County. And someone who has been. . .has spent the last 20 years working for
the development of these non-motorized trails in Maui County, I wholeheartedly
support this proposed measure.
The purpose of facilities like the North Shore Greenway and the Kihei Greenways
and the Mokulele path is to provide safe, non-motorized rights-of-way for those
who wish to get around by using their own power. These facilities are designed to
be multiuse, bikes, skaters, runners, walkers, wheelchairs. As long as
everybody's moving less than 15 miles an hour and no heavy machinery is
involved, the mix is safe.
Introducing vehicles that can go faster than
20„ .15 miles an hour makes these facilities unsafe.
Public opinion surveys conducted by the State Department of Transportation
showed that a large majority of Maui residents say they would think.. .only think
about using their bodies to get around if they had a safe place to walk. run. or, or
ride. They naturally do not want to mix with traffic because of the risk of injury
or death. The design criteria for the North Shore Greenway is for an unsupervised
ten year old child. If that child has to dodge speeding mopeds and motorcycles,
then that design, design concept is defeated.
I would suggest and, and thank you for the notice. Madam, Madam Chair, I didn't
realize the limitation of the HRS, but I'll read this section anyway because I think
it needs to be on the record. I would suggest that this bill should be more general
in its reference to the banned vehicles. Yes, mopeds are a problem and so are
motorcycles right now on the North Shore Greenway and golf carts and motorized
bicycles. You know my opinion the only motorized vehicles that should be
exempted from this, from this ban would be wheelchairs and emergency vehicles.
A more generalized ban would also preclude new technologies that we cannot
now imagine. If it can go faster than 15 miles an hour. it is not powered by a
human body then it does not belong on a greenway. Likewise. instead of the
li mited bike path. I would propose using the phrase non-motorized trails and bike
paths. In addition, in addition, these paths should be signed for no motorized
vehicles.
The Maui Nutrition and Physical Fitness Coalition is an effort by, by an alliance
of organizations. . .Maui organizations working with the State Department of
Health and the UH School of Public Health to raise awareness of the epidemic of
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health, of health problems caused by poor nutrition and our increasingly sedentary
way of life. Providing safe ways to move around our communities without using
a car has been identified as a key to combating this epidemic. The proposed bill
is an important step in keeping these facilities safe. Last thought: burn calories,
not fossil fuels. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Any. „Members, any need for
clarification from testifier? Seeing none -MR. DELEON: Mahalo.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --Mr. DeLeon, thank you.
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair, the final testifier is Irene Bowie testifying on IM Item 4.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Good morning, Ms. Bowie.
MS. BOWIE: Good morning, Chair. and Committee Members. I'm Irene Bowie with
Maui Tomorrow Foundation and I'm here to testify on IM-4. the bill relating to
development on steep terrain. This is an issue that I've been working on with the
folks up in Wailuku Heights for four years now. This is. if I'm counting right, the
fourth time that this has been to the County Council and I'm really hoping that
today that we can achieve some success and move forward.
I did receive a copy of Public Works' recommendations for this ordinance and I
really feel at this point that I personally am ready to cry uncle, compromise on
this. I think that the original ordinance with a 25 percent slope was a better
ordinance and that ordinance also denied permits for over 40 percent slopes. The
recommendations of Public Works are modeled pretty exactly on the Honolulu
ordinance and that's a 40 percent slope and, and permits for, for development
over 40 percent.
I did talk to the Director of Planning and Permitting in Honolulu back before I
testified at the last meeting we had on this and also the President of the Aina Hina
Community Association where they've had a lot of issues with rock slides and
landslides. They felt that their permit was very adequate. They said they've had
no unintended consequences. I would point out also that this type of a steep
terrain permit is all over the country with percentages ranging from
10 to 15 percent up to 40 percent. So. this is not some new wild thing that's going
to restrict development. It's really not. It's ensuring safety for the residents that
are living down below some of these developments and it's also protecting the
County from possible lawsuits. And I would again remind the. the Committee
Members that we have a 400-acre, acre parcel directly above old Wailuku Heights
that's owned by a partnership out of Beverly Hills, California, that we... at any
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ti me we may see what their plans are for development there. We also have above
the Wilson property in the newer section of Wailuku Heights a 50-acre horseshoe
shape that's owned by one private party out of California. So. I think, its really
i mperative that we get something passed now and in particular before we begin to
have intense rain events that could really aggravate a dangerous situation. So, I
ask you to pass this ordinance if you can. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Ms. Bowie. Members, any need for clarification of the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Bowie.
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair, there are no further testifiers who, who signed up prior to
the beginning of the meeting.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Jensen. At this point, is there anyone in the
gallery who wishes to testify? Mr. Cockett, you may approach the podium and
then you can hand in your form afterwards. Just state your name and any
organization you might be representing, please.
MR, COCKETT: Good morning, Madam Chair_ Members of the Committee. My name
is Gordon C. Cockett and I am testifying on Item 1M-4 [sic]. First of all. the
previous speaker mentioned Wailuku Heights and it kind of hit me in the head.
People living up there now had no knowledge that there would be some developer
that would build among...above them. We've, we've heard of the accidents_ if I
can call them that, in Honolulu_ where people have been killed much less have
their houses damaged. This is a no brainer to me and I beg you to consider the
lesser of the two evils.
Another concern I have is road building. Sure the developer will have to put in
his infrastructure but then who maintains the roads? Us, taxpayers, we maintain
the roads. We don't need the houses up there in the first place, but we got to
maintain the roads.
One concern that I personally have and I know that I can be criticized for it is
population growth. The less we have the better I like it, period, and I know I can
be criticized for that opinion. I believe in keeping the country, country, period.
No explanation necessary there. We do not want to become another Honolulu.
When I'm on a plane taking off in Honolulu to come home I look over the left
side and I see the houses on the slopes of Kaimuki. St. Louis Heights, and what
not. and I shudder at the thought that Maui may once become like that. I thank
you for considering the lesser of the two evils. Mahalo,
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Cockett. Members, any need for clarification from
our testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Mr. Cockett. Members, at this point
without objection I will now close testimony for the items on today's agenda.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused DAM).
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

ITEM NO. IM-4: BILL RELATING TO DEVELOPMENT ON STEEP
TERRAIN (C.C. No. 11-23)
CHAIR COCHRAN: Now, we have two items on our agenda today. The first is IM-4
regarding a proposed bill relating to development on steep terrain. The second is
I M-23 regarding a proposed bill to prohibit mopeds on bikeways.
The first bill intends to address potential hazards associated with hillside
development by requiring an Engineering Slope Hazard Report in specified
instances. A similar bill was discussed by the previous Council's Infrastructure
Management Committee, several times I take it. That Committee dedicated two
meetings to the subject and convened a site inspection also in Wailuku Heights.
This bill was discussed by this Committee at the June 13, 2011 meeting. At that
ti me the Department of Public Works agreed to submit written recommendations
regarding revisions it feels are needed to this bill. The Deputy Director of Public
Works is here to review these recommendations with us today. And first I'd like
to turn the floor over to Councilmember Victorino who introduced the, the
proposed bill. Member Victorino was excused from our June 13 th meeting and I'd
like to ask him to give an overview of his bill and some historical perspectives
regarding this matter.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Madam, thank you. Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: First of all for the public's information, we have had.. .this
is the fourth meeting on this item. We also had a site inspection for which most
of you were not there and that's the unfortunate part. And I don't think.. .and I
know this Administration, you folks were not there either. You know, it was held
in the former Administration with your former. Lance. I'm not sure if you were
there. I think you were, right?
MR. NAKAMURA: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: You did attend. yeah. So_ Mr. Nakamura was, other than
myself and Mr. Nakamura, were the only two that attended. All the rest of the
Members that are here today and yourself included were not there. And. I think,
the old cliché, a picture is worth a thousand words is really applicable in this
respect, yeah.
First of all the rationale for this has been the acreage above Wailuku Heights,
which for many years many people thought was in conservation has been made to
light lately in the last two or three years that it is actually owned. as Ms. Bowie
has indicated, by outside parties, most of them outside of the State of Hawaii.
And the challenge becomes there is talk about developing up there. Now those
areas are extremely steep. Where I live in Wailuku Heights and the homes that
are presently built were built more on a terraced and not as steep level as some of
these, these hills are.. .this area has been indicated. So that's why the concern
has been by the people that live there not only rock fall. Madam Chair, but
landslides, extreme mudslides because some of the homes off of Malalani [sic]
or.. .1 cannot even remember the street name. But that street in particular lies,
most of the homes lies below the road itself. So where the road goes through
there's a ditch, it's very small ditch_ and the homes are down, maybe some
between three to five feet, even more, below the road level. So, if extreme rain
and that area was graded, mud and water would come down and could possibly go
right into these homes. So that was another concern.
But the steep terrain bill was really necessary, necessary_ made necessary because
we are very concerned. We have seen in Oahu, in the Aina Haina and other.
Pablo Valley and other areas, where rock fall has damaged and taken lives. And
I do not want to see Maui put in that same position. Now, the Department has
given me or given us almost identical language for which Oahu uses. Well then I
hate, I hate to ask the question is if Oahu's was so good why are they having
problems now? And I'm afraid if we allow that to happen we will have problems
years to come and that may not be good especially if somebody's hurt or killed.
Property damage can always be repaired but lives and bodies are very, very likely
not to be repaired and never recovered. So. I mean. I think, there's some very
i mportance in comparing the two. Ms. Dagdat-z, and making sure people
understand the difference and why the bill that we brought forward is stricter.
Now. the concern was also brought to be my attention that this would have impact
in Kahului and other areas, Kaanapali Hillside and all that, for a development
that's already existing, that's already been done. That if something was to happen
if a house was to burn down or something that.. .or something of that nature
would occur, now they couldn't rebuild because of the_ the way the ordinance is
structured. I'm willing to put some kind of grandfather clause in so anybody that
has built and has built safely that if something like of that kind of nature would
occur that we would allow them to rebuild, now something like can be. But to use
-
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that as the predication to go and reduce it to what Oahu has. concerns me, and
that's, that's the whole, the whole bill in a nutshell. It's the one we brought
forward was many, many days of planning. much work involved, site inspection
to really make sure that the Members understood what the dilemma we were
facing and then being.. putting, crafting what I felt was a very fair bill, you know.
Now some people say, well maybe that's a little overboard because of some of the
slope restrictions and all that. But Mr. Nakamura can tell you once something
starts, once they start grading. and they open up a slope, if we have major rains up
in Wailuku Heights, water, mud, probably rocks would be coming down, and I
don't think the people up there deserve that. Anyhow, but it's not just for them,
it's for all the other areas. We have areas that are developing in Kaanapali, areas
that going be developing Upcountry. This could become a part of the whole
issue, and once you start grading and something goes wrong it's really hard to go
back and patch it up. It's not easy to go put vegetation to stop landslides or
mudslides. We've seen what happened in California and all over the United
States. So, this is important we put something as strict as possible and I want to
be able to be user friendly. In other words, if a developer wants to develop, they
take all the necessary precautions to protect the neighbors below them, because
they're the ones that gonna be impacted. But I also remind you that homes that
are built up there in 15. 20. 25 years if done incorrectly they may be sliding down
like what's happening in California. and now all of a sudden you got homes
coming down the mountain not only threatening and damaging homes below it
but they'll lose any homes that were built on the hillside. So, these. these are
really interesting but very important dynamics that have to be considered, and
nothing against the Department. I appreciate that. And like Ms. Bowie said she
wants to just say uncle and get something on the books. I'm still not ready to call
uncle.
I think there's a of couple things we need. Madam Chair, to make sure that from
our proposed bill still would be included. . .inclusive in this. And again, if the
real concern is grandfathering existing developments that have already been
developed that are safe, that, you know, that would be impacted by a change.
Again, I'm willing to put some kind of grandfather clause in to protect those
people from not have to go through the whole issue again. But, again, that's
being another subject matter. So, Madam Chair, that's my quick dissertation on
the whole issue as far as the steep hill terrain.. .steep terrain bill that we're
looking at today.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you very much. Mr. Victorino. And now I'll
turn the floor over to Deputy Director Dagdag-Andaya and to, you know, explain
your recommendations today. Thank you.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Okay, thank you, Chair Cochran and Members of the
Committee. And thank you, Vice-Chair Victorino, on your, on your comments as
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well. The recommendations that we provided the Committee with last week were
basically a result of our work as well. We did go and take a look at the City and
County of Honolulu. and as Ms. Bowie had mentioned earlier she did talk with
the Planning and Permitting officials at the City and County and they're, they're
okay with the. the current ordinance as is. But I do understand the concerns that
you have, Vice-Chair Victorino, in that the proposed ordinance, the Maui
ordinance, would be a little bit or would hold a higher standard as we review or
when we review proposed grading applications. We did talk with our Staff,
mainly Lance Nakamura, who's here with us today, and basically we. ..these are
just recommendations that we provided and something that we worked with our
Director as well.
I know in the past the former Director of Public Works had mentioned concerns
regarding some of the language in the ordinance about the, the geographical
criteria namely the 100 feet between the proposed grading and other properties.
And that to us was a concern which is why we recommended that the Committee
take a look at that a little bit deeper because it does concern other properties in the
area, properties in which the, the owner proposing grading would not necessarily
own. However, in the current.. .the recommendations that we did provide or that
we provided in our, our letter to the Committee we did. . .let me just take a look.
We proposed keeping a lot of the language that was in the, the first draft. We also
required that the Engineering Slope Hazard be. ..Hazard Report be provided,
which is something very new and consistent with all other jurisdictions as well
who are trying to mitigate rock fall or trying to protect properties from rock fall.
And we also included in there the language to provide the State Historic
Preservation Division with a copy of the Slope Hazard Report. We felt that was
also something that the community wanted and we revised some of our language
in order to include, include that. However, we do as Ms. Bowie had mentioned
would like to move forward, and during our discussion today we have
Lance Nakamura who's been working on this for a very long time as well. And
we're very, very willing to work with the Committee and with the community in
getting this, this ordinance moving forward. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Deputy Director Dagdag-Andaya. Members, I will
now open the floor for questions and, I guess, Mr. Nakamura, you're also here for
some questions and. .okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Would it be too much of a problem if we had
Mr. Nakamura share his manao first before we start askini-_, questions?
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Maybe that will answer some of the questions we have.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: If that's.. .with your permission. please?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, sure, that will work. Mr. Nakamura, are you willing to have
some remarks?
MR. NAKAMURA: Councilmember, excuse my voice, getting a little bit of a cold, but
most of my comments were, you know, incorporated in, in, you know, Rowena's
comments. So. I don't have too much to add but, you know, certainly if you have
additional questions I can try to answer them. I.. .well maybe one, one quick
point to make. You know you talk about developments and, you know, whenever
you have a big development, you know. they, I think, that is the biggest concern
that we have. But I'd just like to point out this, this grading of... ordinance covers
all digging essentially. You know, it could be just for installing a water lateral, or
constructing a roadway or a sidewalk or a bridge. And those are some of my
concerns with the language that, you know, it covers everything, it's not just, you
know, a huge developer making multi-million dollar projects. It, it will cover
much more than just that potentially, so it, it, it could impact very small projects
also.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Nakamura.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, Members, I'll open the floor now then if we have any
questions and some discussion. Yeah, Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Madam Chair. And thank you. Mr. Nakamura.
And again. I, I think, what we're trying to get here is really to protect anybody
who's below a development. Whether you develop one house like, for example.
the Wilson Estate, yeah, it was one home, humungous home. tremendous amount
of grading and, you know, of course. they put in a lot of landscaping and what
they had graded on the mauka side or the Kihei side of the hillside development,
right? But, still. the point is many homes below there were impacted should it
have not been done right. And even now we've not had what I call a really
tremendous rainfall, something like I remember when we had three or four days
of heavy rainfall constantly to see if what has been done will be adequate to
protect those homes below. So, I beg to differ with you. Yes, it may have impact
on smaller one-two home developments, or family developments. But, again,
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how do you explain to the person below that gets flooded out or has a rock fall or
has a mudslide that goes into their yard, into their home? Oh, sorry, you know.
So. again, this is what we've been trying to do. Again. I don't want to be a stick
in the mud. Oh, that's a nice term. But, you know, really realistically when you
look at what we've proposed versus what you have amended, we're not very far
off and. I think, that's. that's first of all. And I'm glad you guys included many of
the original, but. I think, the key I have is and I may bend on this one, the
100 foot, 100 feet because you did point out and I agree. Maybe we need to put
language and say wherever your property, 100 feet or wherever your property line
extends to, because. you guys, if I, if Mr. Hokama has a piece of property next to
mine and I grade and 50 feet is his property, I can't exactly go over there and say,
hey, Mr. Hokama, I going grade your property because I needed 100 feet. So,
yeah, there may be some changes in that language. And, again, grandfathering
existing developments, those that have been. . . (inaudible). . so that if something
should happen that they would not be affected by the new law. I mean, again,
that's another willingness too.
But the, the slopes, the 40, the 40 percent and all that, to me, especially up in that
area is really, really prevalent. That's where you would see some really,
especially the upper sections now where some mean. as you saw with the Wilson
one. some mean grading would be taking place. And right now with Wilson it's
just one side. The other side of the property was the gulch. but the other people
want to come around and wrap around from Alu. right, Mr. Nakamura? And so
those are my concerns. That's what the people have been saying. So, I, I want to
keep some of this stuff in here and I'm willing to compromise wherever, Madam
Chair. But I. I agree with the Department. I agree with Ms. Bowie. We got to do
something today. I mean we got to start today and. you know, I don't want this
referred. I don't want this deferred. I'd like something that at least gives us some
teeth should somebody not follow the proper steps and, and then somebody gets
hurt and it's all too late then.
MR. NAKAMURA: And, and the properties you mentioned, you know, those weren't, I
mean, we would agree that we would like to see those investigated to make sure if
they're developed that some study is done. You know -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. NAKAMURA: --our concern was for property owners such as Mr. Torres, I
believe. You know, his property being within the 100 feet of that slope could
make his property undevelopable. You know, those were some of our concerns
and if you want to make changes that, you know, could address that in some other
way then I, you know, we certainly willing to consider that. But, you know,
we're forced to administer these ordinances and a lot of times, you know, with the
best intentions you get some of these cases where we forced to make decisions
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that we, we know are not reasonable, but the language is so strict that they force
us into these positions where we need to make, you know, these determinations
that, you know, let's say we told Mr. Torres you cannot do grading or some other
property owner that you trying to protect.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's right.
MR. NAKAMURA: Maybe their house wasn't.. .they have a vacant lot. They've never
developed it, you know. If we tell them they cannot do it because they're in the
100 feet, you know, those are the people that we're concerned about. We agree
that the, the people on the slope should do these studies. But, again, I think, we
agree that, you know, it should be done. It's just a matter of how far, you know,
should the language go.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And I thank you, Mr. Nakamura. And. and, Madam Chair.
I'll look for some language too for that one in particular how we can better
address that and something to do with maybe the property line or where the
boundary is, because then it's the only controllable factor that you as the
landowner or the, the parcel owner has. You can't be going into somebody else's
property to control. And I agree with you, Mr. Nakamura, you don't want to
condemn somebody else's property and make it undevelopable because somebody
else next to you has that problem. So, we'll look for some language on it. Thank
you. Mr. Nakamura. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Yes, Mr. Couch?
COLTNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Madam Chair. I just want to ask the
Department, you guys did this kind of to mirror Honolulu's current slope
ordinances. Are these.. .the Honolulu ones, are they revised or are they been the
same ones since they've had all these accidents?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: To our knowledge. we don't think it's been revised since
then.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, these are the same ones that, that basically didn't
prevent some of the accidents that we hear about the boulders falling and what
not?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Overall the language, yeah, it's pretty consistent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Did the Department contact Big Island and Kauai
County for their slope -MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We have not.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --policy?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We have not. However, there was a report back in 2006
brought by a researcher named Peter Pan from the Legislative Reference Bureau
and in his report he indicated that the County of Hawaii had something in their
ordinance; however, it wasn't as.. .it wasn't like the City and County of
Honolulu's ordinance. I have some additional information in here. But if you
want us to research those. ..the two counties, we can most certainly do that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That, that's okay. I just was curious why only Oahu
'cause I don't feel I need to follow Oahu at all, Chair. I don't view them as the
one to be ideally structured after. So, you know, what, what works for Oahu, I'm
happy for them. I'm trying to find what works for our County with three different
islands, three different type of development requirements, and community issues.
I' m like Mr. Victorino, Chair, I, I think, you know, I am open to some
grandfathering if it's to be rebuilt to what was. Fm not into letting them expand
and create something double the size, or, or of that nature. I am though in favor
of that if the existing slope is. I may be willing to go lower to 30, 35 percent, it's
denied. The permit's denied. And, you know, the issue of the...you know. I.
I. . . we were always told at reviewing applications about sheet flow and the
requirement to contain onsite. So. because we are on slopes, are we going to take
a different look about containment onsite? 'Cause I'm like Mr. Victorino. I know
Mr. Torres very well. He used to come talk to me about his concern for many
years and I would agree that we need to be extra sensitive to those existing
residents that already exist on slopes and anything above them. I don't have a
problem being more restrictive and more stricter to ensure safety, public safety,
and health. So. I am willing to, you know, even if you think maybe we should put
a clock to see how it might be administered and make appropriate adjustment. I
don't have a problem going with the, the proposal from Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
COLTNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any further discussion, Members?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes?
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MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We would also be in favor of a grandfathering clause most
definitely. And if you wanted to take a look at the, the slope percentage as well
and revising that, we would most certainly be open to discussing that as well.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Yes, Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So, yeah, thank you, Madam Chair. So what.
Ms. Dagdag-Andaya, I' m sorry, sometimes I forget to put the Andaya part.
pardon me. yeah. If we do something like that in what you're referring to for
existing grandfathered. a grandfather clause, and with the existing one if any kind
of expansion. any kind of changes that we would limit them to nothing and/or
they would have a different grading like maybe 30 percent instead of the
40 percent. Again, you would be open to that idea?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We'd be open to that.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. And then the property line, again, again.
again, I go back to what Mr. Nakamura said. You have no control on somebody
else's property so maybe putting something where your parcel property line ends
or exists. nothing, you know, anything from that point forward we have no control
so it would be from your property line in.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Right 'cause the proposed. . .the current draft, I believe,
talks about the grading, the area being graded.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: However, it doesn't talk about to the extent where on the
property it lies. So that to me would be something that we'd be open to having in
the ordinance as well, because the proposed.. .the boundary line may not be the
area being graded.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: So, we could, we could certainly add depending on what the
Committee wants to do. That's something that we'd be open to.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Again, I'm just. . .I'm trying to find the, the right wording
that we would have to use, 100 feet or until the property line end. 'cause like you
say it may not be the property line at that point. However, if it is, you know, and
let's say the 100 feet extends past the property line that's what I'm trying to get to
because isn't that one of your concerns, Mr. Nakamura?
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MR. NAKAMURA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, so. so that's what we're looking for. So, again.
maybe we need some time. Madam Chair, to work on some of this language with,
with Staff. And when we have our first recess, Madam Chair, if we could, if we
would just put this, with your permission, put this matter on the. . .behind the
other one and then maybe we can finish that, the moped one. Because, I think,
that one is pretty easy. I'm mean, I think, we're talking mopeds and that's it.
And although I agree with what else was said but I won't go there now,
•
(inaudible). . on the subject matter. So, if we could have some time to work
out that language and maybe then the Committee.. .we can get something that
would be a fair compromise but stronger than Oahu. I, I, you know, and pardon
me, I agree like Mr. Hokama. I don't like to follow Oahu every time especially
when seeing what kind of problems and the, the, the tragedies that have occurred
and they're not. . .and this, this ordinance is basically the same the ordinance. I
don't want to wait till point. I don't want to face a family that's lost a loved one
because of it. I'm sorry. And I don't want nobody getting hurt either. So. I
think, we need to make a few changes. Madam Chair, and with your permission
we'll do that and, and, and maybe right after the first break bring that back -CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --with your permission, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino, for those comments. And. yes, I'm
agreeable with taking that, that plan and, and doing it this way. I really would
like to see this get...call for the, you know, vote on it today, but with
amendments, revisions that we can do together, and it sounds like we're really
close.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: But I, I do understand. We do have another item which I would
like to get to so we can after the break as you said reconvene with this, with IM-4.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: So, thank you. And, Mr. Couch, you have comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I'd like to ask the Department if they could
kind of expand on their concerns of the 100 foot, because the way I read it it's just
if you're affecting anything within 100 feet. So. I just want to, you know, get an
example and expand on your concerns why you have a concern with that 100 foot.
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MR. NAKAMURA: We took a couple of pictures last time. I'm not sure if you still
have the pictures, but, you know, there was one case. I believe, out in. near Happy
Valley. You know, right below Country Estates, there's that large hillside, and.
you know, there.. .that slope would qualify under this ordinance. Then you have
properties across the street, you know- but they are still within 100 feet_ and those
properties, you know, wouldn't be able to do grading under this ordinance if
passed as written because they're within 100 feet. Also, mister . .(cough).
excuse me, we had a case up in Wailuku Heights where Water Department built a
water tank and they had to do some grading, you know, near. you know, you
know, they did it in a little kind of like a valley area, and they had to grade out a
flat pad for the water tank. And something like that wouldn't have been able to
be done because it's near a, a large slope. We also have properties. „of all of
these homeowners in Wailuku Heights who are very concerned with the
properties above them being developed. Those properties, you know, you trying
to protect them but this ordinance would then prevent them from pulling grading
permits and potentially doing. you know, very simple things like maybe
constructing a retaining wall in their backyard. Those people would be affected
by it. You have existing slopes_ man-made slopes, even in Kehalani which are
very large, and some people just like to push their backyard out six feet or so,
build a retaining wall. They wouldn't be able to do that because, you know,
they're within this distance of these slopes. Another example I found was Maui
Lani's VMX site, you know, there's brand new development all pads graded
ready to be developed but if they needed to do some fine grading for their
development, some of them are along the back side of the old Waikapu Landfill.
which is a large slope. They're within 100 feet of that. If.. .potentially could not,
you know, just do some simple pad grading or utility grading, for those types of
things. And, you know, some...the other thing may be roadways, you know,
you construct a bridge across any gulch, any large gulch is going, you know, be
steeper than 40 percent, 15 feet high. And if you just want to construct the bridge
across the gulch, you know, this ordinance would prevent us from issuing that
grading permit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You're talking about Section 4 where they want to
revise 2...20.08.100, right? Permit denial?
MR. NAKAMURA: Yes, there's the part that... the original ordinance that says that you
cannot.. .you absolutely cannot issue permits above 40 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. NAKAMURA: So, there's that, there's that prohibition and there's the issue of
being within 100 feet that concerns us.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, that prohibition is within 100 feet of, of any
40 foot.. .40 percent slope. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Members. Any more discussion? You know, I
think, the, the part about grandfathering could address some of the concerns that
Mr. Nakamura had mentioned. And I'm looking at the photos, they are in our
binders, the, the examples of that water tank and it's right next to an 80 percent,
you know, basically a valley cliff side and, you know, we're looking at residential
or homes. This is a tank -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: A gulch.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --yeah, and, and bridges over gulches. I mean, that's not really
what this is intended to do. This is about safety and the hazards that can impact,
you know, dwellings, people below, new construction that, that wants to occur.
So, I mean. I get what you're saying. Mr. Nakamura, that this is all inclusive and
it covers all sorts of grading. So, if there is a way, again, you know, I'd like to
discuss how we can more guide it towards what the intention of this is about.
You know, and I, and I, and I understand Public Works you're so broad range in
Public Works matters. But, again. this Committee, I know, its focus and attention
isn't, you know, in regards to prohibiting a bridge or, or a tank, or, or the things of
that nature. So. hopefully, we can, again, come to that compromise and
consensus. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, you know, like many other parts of the
Code, the ordinances, we can choose if we wish to list what we will agree to be
permitted within the parameters of this proposal as well as we can also consider
what is exempted from the parameters of this proposal. So, it depends how you
would like to craft this proposal for full Council's consideration. It may take
more than just this meeting if we, you know, depending how much reworking you
feel is required. But there's ways to make it happen so that we can address the
concern and minimize the negative impacts as the Department and Mr. Nakamura
has well informed us this morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. And Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. again, Madam Chair. I guess if.. .I'm
asking my colleagues and the Department if we went with the Department's
recommendations but with stricter guidelines as far as percentages and slopes
because of the other issues with the bridges and what not if that would be a good
compromise or, or. . I know the concern is certainly that the number is between
25 and, and 40 percent. If we went with the other structure of the language of the
Department but added the numbers that we wanted, for instance, bring the 40
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back down to 25, would that be a good compromise? And. I guess, both the
Department and my other colleagues, I would ask that of.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: No. Madam, Madam Chair? With your permission -CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --with your permission, with a date certain, probably our
next meeting, if you would allow me to work with the Department with what
we're discussing today and come up with what I would hope to be appropriate
language, compromised language, that which the Department would feel
comfortable, put in what we, like Mr. Hokama said, what we will accept, what we
won't accept, you know, keeping the percentages. The percentage is very
i mportant when you're talking residential. A cliff, a gulch. where a bridge is
going to be built over, or a tank is being built by, that's not what's gonna. . .I'm
worried about. But I'm worried about somebody's home. If that tank was built
above my home I'd still be asking the same questions. Excuse me, but that tank
was built next to a gulch. And I know exactly where it is. There's no homes
adjacent to it, you know.
So if we could work that language out, if you'd allow me that, Madam Chair, and
at our next meeting hopefully we'll have this all together for which then the
Committee could review and, and accept, but I don't wanna
(inaudible). . it
any longer than that because we've already. . .that would be meeting number five
and we've been on this for what, two years plus. I mean this is a long effort and
I'd like to see something come forward. And again as I've said many times
before and I'll say it again, we never come up with a perfect ordinance, a perfect
bill, a perfect provision. However, if we get it to where everybody is felt
comfortable with it, then let's see the repercussions. Let's see if there are any
challenges to that. In essence, if we do it that way, what kind of problems may
occur, 'cause we can sit here and think of every problem that will occur and we sit
ourselves right into doing nothing again and that's been one of our biggest
challenges. So. if the Department and you, Madam Chair, would allow me that
opportunity, and if you have any manao you want to share, get it to me in the next
couple of days and I will sit down with them and work something out so that all
of us, but especially the people of Maui County, can feel safe. If a development
. (inaudible). . going to be above them that they are protected. their home, their
families are protected from any, God forgive, any major disaster, if that's okay
with you. Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And with the Committee of course too, their permission.
yeah.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Right. Comments from Public Works?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: No, we'll continue to work with Vice-Chair Victorino on
this matter as well as members of the community including Ms. Bowie. We'd
like to do that.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: But, but as stated the, the ordinance before you and even
with our recommendations does have a higher standard, but we'll continue to, to
hash things out with that.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Members, any further discussion on the item? I shall
take a recess. ..we'll just do our mid-morning break I suppose. And we'll be
back, let's see, at 10:20. Thank you. .. . (gavel)..

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:06 a.m.
10:24 a.m.

CHAIR COCHRAN: . .(gavel).
Welcome back, the Infrastructure Management
Committee meeting on Monday, July 18 [sic], 2011 will reconvene. And at this
point. Members, do we have further discussion on Item IM-4? Yes, Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Just one thing I'd like to bring up. That there was
talk about grandfathering in places, you know, that might burn down or
something, but that's a real problem because if the place had burned down, where
it's at is a real problem. There needs to be something in this to where they're
going have to mitigate those problems. We can't have. „I mean we feel sorry for
the person that burned down but there needs to be something in there to where
they're gonna have to do some mitigation to at least meet the intent of this
ordinance. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Councilmember Carroll. Any further discussion? Yes,
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I, I know the, the Department and some
Council.. .some Committee Members are going to get together on this. but I just
would like to see some of the other things in here included. I know that in No. 1
that the Department requests that, yeah. prepared by an engineer at the end of the
report. I'd like to change that to what they say in their reason, prepared by a
professional civil engineer licensed in the State of Hawaii, those kind of thing.
You want those in writing?
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yep, I would like that in writing, Madam Chair, if
(inaudible). . don't mind. please.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so, I'll. I'll put those in writing and then get
that...
CHAIR COCHRAN: Great, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right, thanks.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. I'd like to recognize the presence of
Vice-Chair, Council Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Mr. Pontanilla, thank you for joining us. Any
further discussion, Members?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Recommendation?
CHAIR COCHRAN: I'd like to. „yeah, okay, recommendation is.. .well first of all I'd
just like to thank everyone for this very lively and informative discussion once
again on this subject matter, and I believe we are so close. So, Mr. Victorino,
thank you for, you know, wanting to spearhead and move forward with
Department and everyone concerned to come up with that final, final
.(chuckled). . recommendation and ordinance. So at this point without
objections the Committee will defer this item to the very next Committee
meeting.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO I don't think we'll be able to get it done by the very
th next
Committee meeting. I.. . we were looking for a date certain. August 15 , with
your permission?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: With your permission I would rather put date certain.
August 15th.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That will encompass all the different Members who have
concerns and they can get it and then we can really come up with what I would
consider a really. „a bill that everybody could pretty much get their teeth into and
we can bring it forward, if that is all right with you, Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Victorino. Sure. without objections then it will be
for the date certain meeting on August 15, 2011.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objection. Madam Chair.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. So. Members, that concludes the discussion on IM-4
Thank you very much. Public Works, thank you for attending.

ACTION:

ITEM NO. 23:

DEFER pending further discussion.

AMENDING CHAPTER 10.52, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO
PROHIBIT MOPEDS ON BICYCLE PATHS (C.C. No. 11-173)

CHAIR COCHRAN: The second matter before us today relates to a bill introduced by
Couneilmember Joe Pontanilla, and included in our binder is the recommendation
from our Traffic Safety Council on this Item IM-23. And it is amending
Chapter 10.52, Maui County Code. to prohibit mopeds on bike paths. And
that...and it, and it states a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 10.52, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO
PROHIBIT MOPEDS ON BIKE PATHS". The purpose of the proposed bill is to
prohibit the operation of mopeds on bicycle paths. Correspondence dated
December 16. 2010, from Wayne Yamamura, Chairman. Maui County Traffic
Safety Council. submitted TSC's recommendation to support the proposed bill.
The status is the Committee may consider to recommend passage of proposed bill
on first reading with or without revisions. The Committee may also consider
filing of this County Communication No. 11-173 and other related actions. At
this time I'd like to turn the floor over to Member Pontanilla to give us an
introduction and overview of this particular item. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Chairman. This was brought forward
last year and, you know, working with the Bicycle Alliance, you know, we were
looking at. you know, safety in regards to biking on County as well as State
highways. One of the issues that we have is that on these bike lanes we do have
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motorized vehicles that are utilizing the bike lanes here in Maui County. So with
the help of the Bicycle Alliance and Public Works we had set up some signs for
the bike path that we have in. ..fronting Baldwin Park, but nowhere else. So this
ordinance would prohibit the use of mopeds on bicycle paths. especially, you
know, well not only mopeds but vehicles with motorized vehicles on the bicycle
paths. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla. And... yes. Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And. Madam Chair, I did take the opportunity because you
had mentioned in your correspondence that this is to amend or to address
90...291C-197, and if you go to the HRS, that section is completely about
mopeds and mopeds only. So you're absolutely correct. Unfortunately, I agree
with, with everyone that's testified, including myself. I want to see motorized
vehicles addressed in its entirety. But if we're addressing this to amend what the
State has amended, it only can address mopeds because 291. the entire section is
about mopeds. And so I have it right here on, on the computer and there's
nothing mentioned about other motorized vehicles. So, I just wanted to bring that
up.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: 'Cause you had brought it up. Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, thank you, Mr. Victorino. And you had a.. .Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Having looked at. at that same ordinance, I
wanted to see if we could do something along the lines what we did with
Mr. Victorino's solar ag bill where we can put in provisions in here that should
291C change or they add additional vehicles in there, that we're already, you
know, we're proactive when we get it done. So that if, if the State does allow or
disallow other vehicles and also allows us to, to make this ordinance, the
jurisdiction be also on the Mokulele Highway. 'cause right now we. . .this doesn't
cover the Mokulele Highway because of 291C-197. So. if they allow us to. to
cover Mokulele Highway or any other State highway that has a bike path next to
it. which there isn't any now but may be later, and other vehicles maybe we can
have it the, the law already done similar to how we did it with the solar ag bill.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Would that be doable -CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah. Mister...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I guess, Corp. Counsel?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper. any comments?
MR. HOPPER: My only concern is that the way the bill is posted on the agenda today is
it just says to prohibit mopeds on bicycle paths. I'm not saying you wouldn't
have the authority to do some of the things you're discussing. In fact, the. the
Department has just informed me that there is, there is a State law that does deal
with some issues with respect to not only bicycle paths but also bicycle lanes. But
I, I do think the way it's agenda today is specifically from.. .due to mopeds and
bicycle paths and, and you may have broader authority. I do not think you would
have the authority to prohibit mopeds on State highways because of the way the
law is, is. ..reads. But as far as what you can do in bike lanes. I think, there's
more. I'm not prepared with that and I do think the agenda has, has that as a
concern, so.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Then maybe I can do a PAF or something
additionally to that. But the other question I have and you brought up a good
point, is the bike path in our jurisdiction or is that still State jurisdiction? I know
they built it, but it is not part of the highway. It is adjacent, I mean, physically
separated from the highway, so it is probably in their right-of-way, but is there
something that we can. ..is there some law that we can take a look at and
say...because they talk about, I believe, highways in their jurisdiction. I'll have
to take a look at it again but...
MR. JENSEN: Madam, Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Jensen?
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair, this may.. .clarification may come when the Department
of Police makes their presentation. But. I think, in focusing on the Section 197
that was just cited that talks specifically about mopeds, the Members would also
be encouraged to look at Section 123. which I think you read from this morning.
There it, it says. no person shall drive any vehicle other than a bicycle or a moped
upon a bicycle lane or bicycle path. I think the MPD will be giving.. .making
sure we're using the right language when we're talking about bicycle paths,
bicycle lanes, and bicycle signage about bicycle routes.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Jensen. So, Members, at this point I'm going to
go ahead and turn the floor over to Sergeant Barry Aoki of the Department of
Police at this point and hopefully he can shed Hat and clarification on any
questions we might have. Thank you. Mr. Aoki?
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MR. AOKI: Hi, good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning.
MR. AOKI: Fm Sergeant Barry Aoki with the Police Department. Good morning,
Committee Chair Cochran and Members. We have the proposal to ban mopeds
from bicycle paths. Our position is that we support the banning of mopeds from
the bicycle paths but then definition comes into play. Bicycle path, I've heard the
word, the term bicycle lane. We've seen signs called.. it said bicycle route. But
for this ordinance the bicycle path is a physical separation of this pathway
specifically for pedestrians, bicycles, set aside from the highway. A lot of other
places that you've seen bicycle routes, bicycle lanes, they're usually attached to a
roadway and separated by a solid white line. What comes into, into play is just
the wording for the typical person out on the street when say the moped's banned
from a bicycle path. Typically most people are not going to look up the definition
of a bicycle path, so we're looking to add potential language to clarify it or to be
more specific, geographically specific, then that way it's easier for us to answer
questions from the public. You know, how come or which bike paths can I not
ride on or the generic term people use as bike path. So that means I can't ride on
the, the lane on Waiale Road with a moped, you know, stuff like that might come,
would come up. But if we could add the language to be geographic specific,
because the ordinance or the. the HRS also requires the posting of signage
because it gives the counties the jurisdiction to control bike paths under their
authority...the County road or County bike paths. The County Council can pass
an ordinance to prohibit mopeds from these bicycle paths.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Aoki. Yes, Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, and you heard the question asked earlier by
Councilmember Couch about Mokulele, okay. Mokulele has that path which is
separated. So when you talk bike path. would that be considered a bike path? Or
a bike path and again you, you trying to define the language. right? So what is the
language right now? What do you use for right this very moment to define what a
bike path is?
MR. AOKI: Okay, the way it's written.. .the way the ordinance is proposed and written,
technically it's not incorrect, or it's not... it is correct. 'Cause if you look up the,
the definition of bicycle path it will tell you it's the, the physical.. .it's a pathway
for bicycles and pedestrians physically separated from motor traffic. So the
proposed one that comes under the County jurisdiction. the North Shore
Greenway
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
MR. AOKI: --and the one that you're referring to along Mokulele Highway will be
considered bicycle paths.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, so, all the ones we have around town and, you
know, along the highways you have these, these solid lines with the bicycle.
saying bicycles only. The moped could use that?
MR. AOKI: Correct, they're required by HRS to use that.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: To use that?
MR. AOKI: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, so we have to.. .so all the differences we were
talking about now, motorized vehicles and all that would be not applicable to that
anyhow because you're talking that's not a bike path. That's...
MR. AOKI: Technically it's not a bike path.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. AOKI: It can a bicycle lane.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Bicycle lane? Okay.
MR. AOKI: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Then the next question, the jurisdiction when you
go from County to State and, you know, the roadways run contiguous, right?
Like. for example, you come down Hana Highway and bam you turn onto
Kaahumanu, bam you turn onto Main, I mean, we have one continuous roadway
which has no real separation except State highway ends here, the sign, right, and
that's it? Honoapiilani Highway same thing, State highway, ends right here.
High Street start, right? We have all these. . .what happens when you have these
what I call concurrent jurisdictions where State and County highways kind of
just.. .roadways kind of just run into each other? There's really no separation.
MR. AOKI: And your question would be as far as...

VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: If they have bike paths along those what would happen
then?
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MR. AOKI: Where.. .I've never seen a State bike path merge or come together with a
County bike path.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Not...bike lanes would have?
MR. AOKI: Bike lanes, yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, okay, but not bike paths?
MR. AOKI: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So Mokulele is totally separate out here even though
Hana Highway runs along the pathway, right, going into Paia?
MR. AOKI: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's State, right?
MR. AOKI: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, but the bike path is ours?
MR. AOKI: Because there's a separation too that comes from, I think, the extension.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Right. Okay, no, just asking because . .(inaudible). . .
clarification because you're, you're.. .we're hearing that Mokulele is not under
our control.
MR. AOKI: As far as passing an ordinance for Mokulele's
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. AOKI: --bike path, I don't believe so. It's under State control.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, okay. I just trying to get that separation because we
have contiguous, and, you know, you got Hana Highway and then you get our
North. North, North Shore Greenway, right? So -MR. AOKI: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --you have the two adjacent but they're actually different
entities then because the way we have it separated.
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MR. AOKI: Right, I believe so, the, the one that runs along Mokulele the State has a
sign, it says no motor vehicles.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Right, okay, okay.
MR. AOKI: But for that specific section the moped wouldn't. . is not considered a
motor vehicle.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. I guess, it's so confusing for the public to
understand when we make these changes.
MR. AOKI: Right, see that's, that's why the Department, our Department, wants to add
in additional language to spell out which bike path -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. AOKI: --that this ordinance would be applying to.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, Madam Chair, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Yes. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Sergeant Aoki. So what
I heard earlier is that through some kind ordinance we identify the bike paths so
that you guys have the jurisdiction to enforce?
MR. AOKI: Yes. we. ..with the, with the banning of mopeds on bike paths and the
posted signage up we are able to enforce that prohibition.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Question for Public Works, for the bike path
fronting Baldwin Park and. I guess, it goes all the way through.. .pass the airport.
I know you put up some signs, but the signs, if I'm not mistaken, is only the part
fronting Baldwin Park where it says no mopeds?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Member Pontanilla, I have Nolly Yagin, Engineer with our
Traffic Section to respond to that.
MR. YAGIN: Member Pontanilla, yes, we, we did post signs recently for those. those
sections. And we, we also did post the section closer to the airport from Naska
towards. I believe, it's Stable Road.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: When we posted the signs, did we create an
ordinance to identify those signs in those areas? 'Cause I cannot remember that.
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MR. YAGIN: No, there wasn't an ordinance specifically.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So maybe that's something that we, we need to
identify. Okay, thank you. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla and Department of Public Works. Yes,
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Sergeant Aoki, you're asking that we call
out each individual path that, that we're doing the ban on?
MR. AOKI: Correct. I believe there's one that's.. .the public can use now and I think
there's another one coming up on line in Kihei.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: On the 29th
MR. AOKI: And...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, my, my concern about that is that if we have and
hopefully, I mean. that's the way things are moving towards these days and that's
part of the conferences that we're going to saying that more and more bike paths
are going to come in and hopefully into this County. My concern is that if we get
another bike path and we have to come back and change the ordinance again, and
get another bike path and change the ordinance again. Is, is there something else
we can do that might satisfy you...yours, and also keep it kind of open-ended so
we don't have that issue where we have to come in and, and change the
ordinance?
MR. AOKI: Well the number of bike paths that the County has or has provided will only
be two.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Two for now.
MR. AOKI: And, you know, I've been here 50 years and we only seen the two.
. . (laughter). . . So
MR. COUCH: We're hoping to make a change.
MR. AOKI: So, the reason we want it to be geographic specific because if you.. .a lot of
ti mes you leave it and it looks generic to the, the general population, you know,
mopeds prohibited from bike paths. So now we getting all of these moped riders
because they'll read it in the paper or some media and they think oh they can't use
the bike path or the bike lanes or whatever it is for bicycles anymore. So that
means they'll be going into the, the traffic lane for motor vehicles with cars,
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trucks, and all of that. So now they'll be on the left side of the white line and
there's a lot of people driving cars, you know, you seen mopeds. they're not the
most stable vehicle out there, you know, they tend to wander side-to-side, and
your. your propensity to side swipe one of them is. is great. You know, so it
would be causing a hazard if they were to believe that they were restricted from
using the bike lanes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so that's, that's the real issue is that.. .is we're
concerned about them not using bike lanes. Well of course the first thing we do is
ask that it be reported extensively as opposed to just that. But I...maybe we can
work on some language for kind of encouraging or making sure that the, the
moped drivers do know that they have to use the bike lanes. I'll see if we can
come up with some language on that, because I, I, I would like to be able to say
any current or future bike paths and leave it at that. Because they may look at it
and say oh I can't do it and not go on Mokulele too, so. That might be a side
benefit.
MR. AOKI: And also if I can add in, the HRS also requires moped riders to use a bike
lane when available.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh. yeah, we can add that language in there possibly,
just as a reminder.
MR. AOKI: Into the prohibiting of mopeds from bike paths, you're going to add the
language to use bike lanes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Something like that possibly or in the, in the, in the
Committee report or something. I, I just feel very uncomfortable with saying, you
know, the North Shore and the Kihei one and, and leaving it at that, because the
North Shore one is, is still not complete, not completed as far as it wants to go so
there's actually two separate sections. Then do we have to, do we have to set in
code those and then once that gets completed then do we take out it and change it.
So, I'm. I'm just trying to avoid having to have stuff come back here and go
through the mill as opposed to bike paths, that's my biggest concern.
MR. AOKI: Well I believe once the initial ordinance is passed, if you have geographic
specific areas it will become like other ordinances that we have, which are
geographic specific, such as the heavy vehicle ordinance restricts certain
roadways. And every time there's a roadway that's added. it has to come back
before Council -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MR. AOKI: --and you hear testimony. It shouldn't take that long. but I think the initial,
initial setting up of the ordinance will probably take the longest and just to add
other bike paths on should not be that much of an effort.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Yes. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I think, Sergeant Aoki kind of explained
it that it will be much simpler. you know, rather than put bike path. bike lane, bike
path, that you just identify the bike path geographic specific, you know, I, I think.
that would suffice. And if any more bike paths are placed in between then, you
know, we just add it in, in the ordinance. simple. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. And I just wanted to add. add on to
that. if I may. Members. We do that with sidewalks right now, you know, if I
recall, any time we want to create any sidewalk we have to add it into.. .it's
Wailuku District but, you know, we keep adding on. So it's not„ .and I like the
clarification site specific idea because it will notate to the everyday person on the
street where it's prohibited. And the bike lane, bike path sort of definitions get
sort of, you know, jumbled up and. and we personally know the specific
definitions but not everybody out on the street would, would get that. So. I. Ism,
you know, I support that and. and, I think, it's a great recommendation by
Sergeant Aoki. Any further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One question.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just so I can appreciate the discussion with motorized
versus human powered. Maybe the Sergeant can help me and again I, I don't
know mopeds well, Sergeant, never rode one. You know, I went from bicycle to
a car. so . What are the requirements to be on the road for a moped? Is there an
age requirement? Is there a license requirement? Is there a cc or engine size
minimums and maximums? So, that maybe I can better appreciate the proposal,
please, Sergeant.
MR. AOKI: Okay, mopeds are considered motor vehicles in some parts of the laws,
some parts of the law they're not considered a motor vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, for this proposal we are viewing it as, as what?
MR. AOKI: A moped would typically be a motorized, almost like a motorized scooter,
with an engine size about 49 cc's or smaller.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or smaller, okay.
MR. AOKI: They don't, they don't require a typical license plate, you know, the metal
license plates that motor scooters. motorcycles, and cars, trucks have, but they do
require to be registered as a moped or a bicycle. To operate one, you need a
driver's license, and then to get a driver's license you got to be, you know, from
16 on up.
COLTNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AOKI: If you have a permit, a motor vehicle permit, you can operate a, a moped.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AOKI: Other than that if you're under the age of 18 you need to a wear helmet. It
has to have a safety inspection sticker on it. Maui County requires a safety
inspection sticker. registration, and then basically to ride in the, the bike lanes
where it's provided unless you're going at the speed of traffic you're permitted,
then you're permitted in the traffic lanes. And typically that's. . (inaudible). .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, it's basically -MR. AOKI: The residential.. .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --internal roads and what not then you wouldn't see
them on highways and what not or we shouldn't see them on highways and what
not then?
MR. AOKI: Correct. If...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because they cannot keep up with the -MR. AOKI: If they're going slower than traffic...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --minimum speed requirements -MR. AOKI: Yeah. You're correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --45 miles an hour, whatever it be.
MR. AOKI: Yeah. If they're going slower than traffic you have to go the right side. to
the far ritzht, or use the bike lane, if a bike lane is available.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, so, whatever.. .the, the equipment itself just
requires a. like a bicycle license and a safety check?
MR. AOKI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's all that is required -MR. AOKI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --from, from the County?
MR. AOKI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And then the. the moped operator, I guess, that's the
word, must have a valid State of Hawaii driver's license.
MR. AOKI: Or permit.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or permit. Okay, okay. We require them to also
carry insurance?
MR. AOKI: Not for the two-wheel mopeds. We have three-wheel mopeds too.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, we do?
MR. AOKI: I know I'm kind of throwing in this, you know, I kind of was holding off on
this.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Latighter).
MR. AOKI: But there are three-wheeled mopeds that require liability insurance and
that's the mopeds you sit. It's like almost like a little egg, an egg cockpit.
whatever, but sitting side by side with a second person, it has three wheels.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, but other than that it's like a regular bicycle
then they are not allowed on. on sidewalks and -MR. AOKI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --normal pedestrian right-of-ways?
MR. AOKI: Yeah, pedestrian only areas they are restricted from.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Thank you for that information.
Sergeant. Okay. Is there a need for us to put in any, any of those things you just
shared with us in, in the proposal? Do we need.. .or is.. .you feel everything is
defined well enough that we don't need to do additional work on the proposed
ordinance, just this one sentence is sufficient for clarity and intent?
MR. AOKI: The addition or the way the ordinance is proposed?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The way the ordinance is being proposed to this
Committee. It's just an addition of one sentence to the Maui County Code.
MR. AOKI: Well with the added geographic restricted areas, because the way that one
line is written it addresses a bike path and when you look in the definition of bike
path on the ordinance it's the physical separation from the, the roadway. So. I
believe, that was the intent with the, the Traffic Safety Council and the, the
Bicycle Alliance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, so, the difference only between a scooter and a
moped is engine size, per se? That's the only difference?
MR. AOKI: Engine size and horsepower, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AOKI: And the licensing requirements.
COLTNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay. And, and, you're, you're satisfied
enough for the Department to be able to do a, a enforcement program that makes
sense then with, with the proposals and adjustments you've, you've recommended
to us?
MR. AOKI: Yes, because. you know, we will get calls, you know, if, if the ordinance
passes and they'll get...we'll get calls. And a lot of times it makes it a lot easier
if we have specific language in there as far as the areas that we wanted to ban
mopeds from. It's easier to answer the caller's questions, and then when we refer
them to the, the County ordinance 'cause some people want to see it in writing
and it's easier for them to understand -COLTNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AOKI: --and see it right there in, in black and white. . . (inaudible,).. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You did mention a safety check though. yeah.
Sergeant, for a moped?
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MR. AOKI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because I swear those... some mopeds are the loudest
things I ever heard in my life going down a secondary street. But I don't know if
it's that to increase horsepower so that they adjust or take things off to increase
horsepower and speed. So for those then how would you deal with those illegal
mopeds?
MR. AOKI: There's...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: They, they exceed what the parameters normally
would be, right?
MR. AOKI: Yeah, there's a HRS law that restricts modification of mopeds, and officers
have been enforcing that because of like you said the noise complaints and
everything.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right, right, right. Thank, thank you, sergeant.
Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Hokama. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just, just curiosity, you know, we do have
some, I guess, the businesses that rent out mopeds. Would you know or, you
know, if they following the law in regards to the age, license, you know, before
they rent out a moped? Or, do you folks check?
MR. AOKI: A lot of times.. .well for me if I should stop a moped rider for any kind of
violation, if it's a renter the law requires the moped business, the rental business,
to provide laws and rules for moped use. I found that a lot of businesses don't do
that. Just about...a few weeks ago I stopped another moped rider who was riding
in the traffic lane and not the, the path. He said, he claims to have rented mopeds
without a license 'cause he didn't have a license at the time. and they didn't give
him any information on the rules of how to use a moped or where to ride a moped.
I know there's a lot of people getting into the business of renting and selling
mopeds. And like other businesses too, I guess, you know, you. you are
responsible to run your business and you got to know the, the rules and the laws
and all of that. but I'm finding a lot of the businesses that rent and sell mopeds
they're not being real proactive or, you know, looking for the, the rules and stuff
that they have to follow.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Do you guys send them a correspondence in
regards to what you found. . .find out. out on the street just to keep them honest?
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MR. AOKI: Well when I run into like say renters, you know, they have the contract and
all of that. Then I find out. . XII call the, the business direct and then talk to
whoever is in charge. and a lot of times it's the, the sales person or the rental
person, they're not the owner. And then so I just pass the information on to them
so they can give it to the owner and, you know, try to comply with the, the laws.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Yes, Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well Mr. Pontanilla asked my questions, but there is no
fine system by DCCA or by the State or by anybody for companies who are not
complying that you find illegal usage of mopeds with either non-license, under
age, whatever the, the violation. There is nothing in the statute that there is some
recourse by the State or the County?
MR. AOKI: There are, the Hawaii Revised Statutes covers quite a few of the rules I
mentioned. One is permitting an unlicensed driver to drive, so that's somebody
renting a moped to somebody without a license. The renter.. .the rental person
can be cited for that. They also have a law where the, the rental business has to
show proof of insurance should the police go and ask.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Right.
MR. AOKI: You don't necessarily have to have no-fault insurance on the moped itself -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. AOKI: --but the, the rental business has to have liability insurance to be covered.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Liability. .(inaudible).
MR. AOKI: And the other. ..there's another law about having to provide the renters with
the rules and laws of moped use.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So. I guess, the difficulty and I'm glad you clarified that
because, you know, it's like renting a motorcycle, you know, you don't, you
know, necessarily have to have no-fault insurance. It's just strictly liability. It's
the difference with mopeds and motorcycles versus vehicles. It's no-fault and the
other's liability only. And for those who don't understand what liability means,
you only cover the .. (inaudible). . . if you get hurt or anything happens to you,
you're on your own. You have no coverage whatsoever if. ..unless you take the
special coverages they offer. Anyhow, going back to the. . .these fines or these
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citations, are they like, like if you get five in a year, I mean, are they.. .I guess, I
can go look it up, but is there any penalty that if it's a continuum and it continues
to happen in a year, two years, five years, I don't know, that their license can
either be revoked, suspended, whatever. Is there provisions in, in the Code for
that?
MR. AOKI: I haven't looked up what the penalties would be.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, okay, it would be interesting and maybe do
something in that area, because again we see more and more mopeds. I mean if
you ever drive along South Kihei Road, Mokulele, Honoapiilani Highway,
especially in Lahaina Town, whoa, there's a lot of mopeds flying around and, and
I know these are young, very many times impetuous youngsters, and they're not
very safety oriented, safety conscious and. you know, we've seen many tragedies.
Oahu has had an enormous number of tragedies 'cause they're trying to use the
roadways as well as the bike paths and they're having a bad mix in that area,
yeah?
MR. AOKI: Yes,
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Victorino. Any further discussion, Members? I
just want to call upon Public Works if they had additional comments to make on
the matter at this point?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA:

We don't have any further comments.

CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Yes, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just to clarify from some of the, the questions Member Couch had.
Sergeant Aoki pointed out to me that there actually is a prohibition. It's
291C-123. Driving or Parking Upon Bikeway Parking Penalty. It basically says
no person shall drive any vehicle other than a bicycle or a moped upon a bicycle
lane or bicycle path, except upon a permanent or authorized temporary driveway.
There some other sections, but it does prohibit any vehicle, which vehicle is
defined, other than a bicycle or a moped from operating on a bicycle lane or a
bicycle path, which is actually broader than what we're discussing today 'cause
today is just paths. But just, just to let the Committee know that there is
something in HRS.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper, for that clarification. Yes, Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I, I read that. The problem is is that it still allows
mopeds on the Mokulele bike path and I was trying to figure out how we can get
that taken out or somehow just disallow mopeds on the Mokulele bike path
because that's where it's happening the most. I know it happens on the North
Shore quite a bit too, but I see it almost every time I go on Mokulele somebody's
on scooters there. You know, and if and we still have. .I'm not clear of the. the
jurisdiction if it's part, you know, if it could be County or considered County or
State, the bike path itself.
MR. AOKI: 'Cause on that bike path along Mokulele, I believe, it's still under the
State's jurisdiction because it's in their, their right-of-way. It's part of the traffic
way that they did when they expanded Mokulele.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Mr. Jensen, you had comments?
MR. JENSEN: No. it's just to echo what had just been stated and that again refers to
291C-197 where it clearly defines that the Director of Transportation by rule and
the counties by ordinance may with respect to bicycle paths only under their
respective jurisdictions restrict or prohibit use of such bicycle paths by mopeds.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Jensen. I just. .so I want to refer to
Sergeant Aoki in regards to you're comfortable with the wording moped. But, I
know. Mr. Couch is wanting to define it if there need, needed to be. „or
Mr. Hokama. I believe, wanted clarification. the 49 cc's below or 50 or more cc's.
But you're comfortable with that word just saying moped. that incorporates both,
the 49 cc below and the 50 'cause they're all considered mopeds, right?
MR. AOKI: Not necessarily. The bigger, the 50 cc's and up they would be
considered. . .it could be considered as motor scooters.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Motor scooters?
MR. AOKI: Yes, and motor scooters are a different, different animal. You need a
operator's license specifically for motor scooter or a motorcycle. A car license is
not gonna„ .a car driver's license is not going to get you the ability to rent a
motor scooter. It will allow you to rent a moped.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right. Okay.
MR. AOKI: But, yeah, we're comfortable with the, the term moped because it's defined
in both HRS and the County, County Code.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Sergeant Aoki. Members, do we have any
further discussion?
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: No. Recommendation?
CHAIR COCHRAN: At this point, you know, I guess, I would recommend a motion to, I
guess, revise this proposed bill with the, the suggestions of the Police Department
and take it from there.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Can we ask Mr. Hopper if.. .I'd like clarification from
Mr. Hopper before I go ahead and make the motion. Mr., Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Madam Chair. If.. .I. I think, we could write the ordinance
that way. I, I think it would state something along the lines of...pardon me for
one moment. I think you could keep the same title. Mopeds Prohibited on Bicycle
Paths, and then say no person shall drive a moped upon the following bicycle
paths, colon, and then you could simply list as long as we adequately describe the
paths, I think, you...that could work. And then you could have a colon and then,
you know, a number listing. (1) the path, and then describe it; (2) the path, and
then describe it. I don't know the best way to describe the paths off-hand. maybe
Public Works or Police could help. But format wise, I think, that could be the
way to go.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, 'cause, yeah. Madam Chair, you, we want...
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, Mr. Pontanilla, you wanted to comment?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, you know, after hearing
Corporation Counsel in regards to a proposal. I. I could go along with that. and as
we get the information, you know, do the amendments to identify by geographic
specific those bike paths, if you want to move this ordinance forward without the
specific geo, you know, locations for the two bike paths.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Yes, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Yeah. and if. Madam Chair, you. ..if the Committee gives the, you
know, a general description of the bicycle paths or, or identify which ones before
first reading. I with instructions from the Committee could insert that language. I
think we could pass it out with that as, you know, with prohibiting the bicycles
paths you could kind of generally describe them and then we can get a very
specific description if you like. We've added things like that on first reading
before. I wouldn't see a problem with that. We would want to make sure those
are County bicycle paths though, you know, within the County's jurisdiction so
getting that clarified would important, but I. I think that that's fine.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So the only one that I, I know of is
the North Shore, which is County.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Kibei.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And Kihei.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Kihei coming up.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And Kihei. .do you have one in Kihei?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's almost done.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: It's coming up, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Yeah, okay. That's good.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. . (inaudible). .. motion?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So if would add that language, Madam Chair, both for the
North, North Shore Greenway and the Kihei bike path, I think „ .
CHAIR COCHRAN: Collector road, is it called collector road, Staff?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: North-South Collector Road.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Department?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well that.. let them get the specifics.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: But just those two, two because that's the important the,
the specifics, you know, I'm not saying Mokulele or anything like that. I'd like
them to get the specific and I think that's what Mr. Hopper is saying. If we give
them the general area. right?
MR. HOPPER: Right.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And then boom you guys can, can get it because Mokulele
is not only Kihei. You gotta remember Mokulele runs from Puunene all the way
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across and it's part, a lot of part of it is in the Central area of Kahului, district
wise. So, anyhow, anyhow, and I just thought we not going do State -CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, not in our jurisdiction.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --anyhow so let's not even worry about it, yeah. I'm
getting . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, so, Mr. Victorino, you have a motion?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's would be my motion to incorporate the language to
include the, the two areas, the two specific bikeways, right? And that would be
my, my, my proposal.
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes...
MR. JENSEN: Before we entertain a motion to revise, perhaps you'd want to entertain a
motion to pass on first reading the bill that's currently before the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And then we can. ..yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh. okay. So. ..yeah. make a motion to pass on. pass on first
reading the bill amending Chapter 10.52, Maui County Code, to prohibit mopeds
on bicycle paths.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So moved, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And all those in favor?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: No, now, now, now discussion.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Discussion, discussion.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, sorry, now the floor's open for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO:
.(chuckled). . And may. .and now may I make the
amendment to add those two. .so. Madam Chair, I move to add the North Shore
Greenway and the Kihei North. .whatever specifically that, that term would be
used for the Kihei bikeway along the North-South Collector Road or whatever it
may be.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. And Mr. Hopper you had comments?
MR. HOPPER: Just would that include the kind of minor revisions that I was discussing
as well, changing it to no person shall drive a moped upon the following bicycle
paths, colon, and then a numbering system? I just wanted to have that clarified.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. Yeah, yeah.
MR. HOPPER: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: If that's okay, Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Let, let, let those, those substantive changes be, be made
by the, by the, by the, by Staff.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I second the motion.
CHAIR COCHRAN: It's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded by Mr. Pontanilla.
So all those in favor.. .of the amended...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Discussion?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh. Sorry. Further discussion, Members? I'm going to get this.
Seeing no further discussion I will now call for the vote. All those, all those in
favor of the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed? Seeing none, the motion is carried with six ayes
and zero noes with Mr. Mateo being excused. And that's on the amendment.
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VOTE: AYES: Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino, and
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Hokama, and
Pontan ilia.
NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR COCHRAN: And now I will call for the motion.. .return to the main motion
amending. „I will now return to the main motion.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: As amended.
CHAIR COCHRAN: As amended. and for all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye,
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any opposed? Seeing none...
MS. BOUTHILLIER: Madam Chair, including the filing of the county communication.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes. And that also I would like to make a motion to file, to file the
communication.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objection. So move, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, so there are six in favor with zero opposed. The motion has
passed. Thank you. Members.
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VOTE: AYES: Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino, and
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Hokama, and
Pontanilla.
NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of revised bill; and FILING of
communication by C.R.

CHAIR COCHRAN: And I guess at this point without further business scheduled this
meeting is adjourned. . .(gaveI). .
ADJOURN: 11:10 a.m.

ELLE COCHRAN, Chair
infrastructure Management Committee
im:min:110711 df
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